West Virginia Studies Resource Development

Title of Lesson:

French and Indian War Perspectives

Grade level:

8th Grade

Summary: In this lesson, students will learn about the perspectives of different characters who experienced life during the French and Indian War. Students will read and learn about the point of view from Native Americans, French traders, and Colonial soldiers. In a collaborative environment, students will work together to examine the different points-of-view.

WV CCR Social Studies Standards:

SS.8.20

Demonstrate an understanding of the settlement of western Virginia and the United States by Native Americans and Europeans.

- · Differentiate between the cultures and daily life of the Native Americans.
- · Summarize the history of European exploration and settlement in western Virginia from the first endeavor of John Lederer through the settlement period including Morgan and other important explorers and settlers.
- · Explain the role of western Virginia in the French and Indian War.

Essential Questions:

- What caused the French and Indian War?
- What impact did the war have on English colonies, on Native Americans and on the French?
- In what ways did the French and Indian War set the stage for the American Revolution?

Materials

- "Perspectives" materials for the individuals in the French and Indian War (attached)
- Map of the Ohio Valley region to be displayed to class

Learning Plan:

- 1. When students enter the classroom, there will be a bellringer question on the board. The question will be, "Who owned the most land in North America in the 1700's? What land do you think was most valuable?" These questions should be answered in complete sentences. As students answer, the teacher should project a map on the smartboard that shows how significant the Ohio Valley was to both the French and the English.
- 2. After the brief discussion, the teacher will divide the class into groups of three students and explain that each person will read about one of three perspectives involved during the war. They will receive character perspectives to examine for five minutes. One member will be a French fur trader, one will be a colonial soldier, and one will be a Native American. Each individual should imagine themselves living in 1753, prior to the war beginning. They should immerse themselves in the role and think about how they would act, speak and feel about what was going on. When the five minutes are over, each person will take turns **introducing**

themselves to each other, in character. There are a series of questions unique to each character that they should summarize while they are introducing themselves.

- **3.** As a second part of the perspective activity, explain the new roles for each character:
 - The Frenchman will be the note-taker and take detailed notes regarding the group's response to each question
 - The Native American will be the summarizer and will report the details of the group's conversation to the rest of the class at the end of the activity
 - The Englishman will be the responder to any questions posed by the teacher or class after the summary

Let students know they will have approximately 5-6 minutes to discuss the following questions:

- What issues or problems do you (as your character) have with the other characters in your group?
- What do you want from the other characters in the group?
- How can you get what you want?
- What questions do you have of the other characters?
- Based on what you have heard from one another, make a list of what you predict were causes of the French and Indian War.
- **4.** After students have discussed, have each group summarizer share their group's conversation. As students highlight what they have gleaned to be the causes of the war, write these on a piece of chart paper title "Causes" and keep a running list throughout the remainder of the lesson. (Optional time saver: After the first few groups have presented, to save time, teachers can ask that only groups who have something new to add continue to present.)

Checking for Understanding:

- The assignment is broken up into timed steps. Before each step, have students repeat the instructions to the class.
- Have one member from each group of three students outline one aspect of the instructions

Accommodations:

- For students who are at a lower level, the teacher could distribute an outline with bulleted information that would help the students take on the roles that they are assigned.
- Classes can be grouped in a way that would assist students who needed extra help with complex tasks.

Perspective Roles

Frenchman: Jacques Gladieux

Your name is Jacques Gladieux and you are a French fur trader living in New France in 1753. You have lived in New France for six years and have a lucrative business trading with the Native Americans. The natives trap animals such as beavers and foxes for their valuable fur. You then trade with the Natives, exchanging the furs for European goods such as iron pots and steel sewing needles. The Native American tribes in this region do not have the technology to make steel and iron products, so they are very eager to trade with you.

After six years in New France, you have made a comfortable life for yourself. You married a Native American woman named Onahtah, from the Iroquois tribe. She has been teaching you her language and has helped you communicate better with her people. You have made a lot of money living in New France and enjoy your life here.

However, things have started to change recently. English colonists from along the eastern coast have started moving into the Ohio Valley, where you do most of your trading. Some of them have started trapping the same animals that you buy from the Native Americans, which is upsetting the Native Americans. Other English colonists are cutting down the forest to build farms, which is reducing the amount of animals nearby, as well as taking land away that Native Americans have called home for hundreds of years. The English have no right to the land and their moving here is starting to negatively impact your financial well-being.

- Describe how Jacques makes his living. What does he rely on for income?
- How does he feel about the Native Americans and why?
- How does he feel about the English colonists who are moving into the Ohio Valley and why?
- What should Jacques do next?

Perspective Roles

Englishman: George Washington

It is 1753 and you are a 22-year old George Washington, an American-born major in the Virginia militia. You have just received your first assignment from Virginia's Lt. Governor Dinwiddie, who is concerned because he believes the French are trespassing on Virginia's territory in the Ohio River Valley. Land such as this, and the resources it contains, is extremely valuable. The Governor must make sure the French are not trying to stake their own claim on what he feels is not theirs to take. He puts you in charge of some soldiers and sends you marching into the vast wilderness to order the French to vacate the area. Your country is depending on you and you are eager to do a good job. When you get to Fort LeBoeuf in the Ohio River Valley, you deliver a letter asking the French to leave. The French commander informs you that they will not. You return to Virginia to inform the Governor of the bad news.

The Governor is now angrier and knows he must get rid of the French or else risk losing England's rights to this valuable tract of land. He makes you an officer and sends you back with a militia force of 150 men and orders to build a fort and establish a strong hold in the Ohio Valley. Upon your arrival, much to your dismay, you and your men find the French already occupying a fort they called Duquesne (on the site of today's Pittsburgh). Even though you and your men are outnumbered, you attack a French work party, take some prisoners, and hastily construct a fort named Necessity. Even with your gallant effort however, you and your men are surrounded by French forces and are forced to surrender and return to Virginia. Interestingly, even though you were officially defeated by the French, you are hailed a hero for taking on the sworn enemies of England.

- Why are the English upset with the French?
- Why do the English want the French to vacate the land they feel is their own?
- How do you think Washington felt when the French would not leave Fort LeBoeuf as ordered?
- What do you think you will be told to do next and how do you feel about this?

Perspective Roles

Native American: Guyasuta

The year is 1753. You and your family have lived in North America for generations, making a happy life living off the land. However, over the past years, things have started to change. You have seen an influx of Europeans, particularly colonists from France and England, moving onto the land that you and your tribe occupy. While you are not incredibly fond of the increasing population, you have found that the Frenchmen who have moved into the area do offer an advantage to you. They are eager to trade for the furs you make out of the animals you are skilled at capturing. The French provide you with tools and other items made of iron (many of which you've never seen before) in exchange for your furs.

Lately, you have encountered more and more Englishmen, who seem to be pouring onto the nearby land and view you as "savage". While they are also interested in trading for your furs at times, you've heard many stories of how the English are cruel to Native Americans and that they often try and cheat your people out of the land so that they can build their own homes. Also, you've heard that there is a major tension growing between the English and the French. It seems they all want to claim the land in the Ohio Valley as their own, even though this is land that your people have lived on for centuries. There are rumors that a war between the English and the French is sure to take place soon.

- What is your main goal when dealing with Europeans? What benefits can you gain from the French and English? What problems might they present you with?
- How do you feel about being viewed as "savage?"
- What do you think of the rumors of a war between the English and the French? How would you feel if this actually happened? How might a war between the French and English benefit you? How might it endanger you?
- What do you feel you should do based on the pending situation between the French and English?